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Rev. Cliff Bowman 
1928 -1999 

Blessed are the dead which die in the Lord 
... that they may rest from their labours. 

Rev. 14:13 
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A Tribute To Rev. Cliff Bowman 
By Rev. Dale Skiles 

Our Free Will Baptist denomination, and especially Missouri 
Free Will Baptists, lost a giant of a man (both physically and 
spiritually) at the sudden death of Rev. Cliff Bowman. Brother 
Bowman passed away quietly in his sleep, and went to be with the 
Lord, and to be re-united with his dear wife, Frances, sometime in 
the early hours of Saturday morning, June 19th. 

Brother Cliff had been the pastor of Olivet Free Will Baptist 
Church in Marshall, Missouri, for the past 31 years. He also had 
been chairman of the Missouri Home Mission Board for over 30 
years. He had served on both the General Board and Executive 
Committee of the Missouri State Association. 

I first met Brother Cliff Bowman in June of 1959 at our Missouri 
State Youth Camp in Niangua, Missouri. He and I, for the next 40 
years, became very close personal friends. We served together on 
the Missouri Home Mission Board for over 25 years. 

Brother Cliff and I travelled countless of miles together, and 
spent numerous hours together in Missouri state mission work. 
His leadership, as our chairman, was responsible, in a large part, 
for the success of our Missouri Home Mission program. 

He and his wife, Frances, along with Brother Harry Beatty and 
his wife, Lucille, were responsible for starting the Perpetual Loan 
Fund to help establish mission churches in Missouri. They each 
gave $1,000.00 to begin this loan fund. This fund now has reached 
$750,000.00. 

It was Brother Cliff's dream to establish a Free Will Baptist 
Church within driving distance of every person in the state of 
Missouri. He was a Bible scholar, a prayer warrior, a preacher of 
unusual ability, an extraordinary soul-winner, a lover of people, 
and a faithful friend. 

Brother Bowman's death has left a real void in the work of Free 
Will Baptists in Missouri. But especially there is a void in the hearts 
of all those who knew him, who respected him, and who loved 
him. 

Funeral services were conducted at the Olivet Free Will Baptist 
Church in Marshall, Missouri, on Tuesday, June 22, 1999, with Rev. 
Dale Skiles, Rev. Nathan Ruble, and Rev. Jerry Scott officiating. 

Our sincere Christian sympathy and earnest prayers are ex­ 
tended to Brother Cliff's son, Dennis, his wife, Jeannie, and their 
family; and also to his daughter, Kathy, her husband, Gerald, and 
their family. 

There is one verse of Scripture that comes to my mind as I think 
about the life of Cliff Bowman. "Be thou faithful unto death, and I 
will give thee a crown of life" (Revelation 2:1 O). Brother Cliff has 
been faithful and is now wearing the crown of life. Wear it well, 
my dear brother, until we join you in that place that God has 
prepared for us all. 
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We would like to thank our many friends across Missouri and 
across the country for your prayers and for the food flowers, 
memorial gifts, cards, phone calls and other expressions of love 
and concern given to us at the death of our loved one. Due to not 
being able to find addresses for many of you, we have been unable 
to properly express our thanks and appreciation to all of you. We 
thank God for each of you and for the comfort you have been to 
us during this difficult time. May God bless each of you in a very 
special way. 

Dennis, Jeannie, David & Stephen Bowman 
and Kathy, Gerald, Chad & Melissa Daniel 

Communicating with Children 
Marlene LelFever 

I was telling the story of Jarius' daughter to a group of eight and 
nine year olds. "Jesus told the people who were crying in front of 
the little girl's house that she was sleeping and not dead," I 
explained. "Why did Jesus lie to them?" Heather asked. A little 
further on, I enthusiastically said, "Jesus raised her from the dead, 
and she was completely well." Joshua piped up, "Who taught Jesus 
white magic? Who taught Him such strong magic?" 

Talking to children, really talking, requires all the thinking power· 
an adult has. I answered their questions seriously because they 
were serious questions. I want children to grow up knowing that 
Christians think, that their questions are valued even if not always 
anticipated! Through the years, I've gathered clues that have 
helped me keep the child-adult communication going. 

Take their questions seriously. For example, I knew that Joshua 
lived in the town where the Satanic Bible had been written. I had 
no idea what his life with his non-Christian single parent was like, 
but this was my one chance to talk about the difference between 
Jesus the Creator's strengths and the strengths of people who call 
themselves white witches. I had to answer in words he under­ 
stood, using logic that was appropriate to his age level. 

Ask questions that take children by surprise and encourage 
them to answer in paragraphs, rather than single-word answers. 
Down with "What do you want to be when you grow up?" Up with 
"What creative stuff could we make out of all these old magazine 
pictures?" Up with "What would you do for fun on an absolutely 
perfect day?" 

Don't be appalled at anything they say. William checks out 
adults by announcing, "I don't know who my father is. My mother 
doesn't know either." If they recoil, William treats them as if they 
didn't exist. If they obviously still like him, he'll become their 
"forever" friend. We were on my front porch swing, a nightly event 
that usually lasted until his grandfather called him for supper. Out 
of nowhere came William's question, "So, what do you think of 
masturbation? My cousin teases me 'cause I do it." Gulp! But any 
question is okay. Without missing a beat, that ten-year-old boy and 
I talked on, as if this were the sort of question every kid needs 
answered by a Christian neighbor. 

Be truthful. When adults don't know, we should say so. When 
a pretty lie would be immediately comforting, don't use it. Johnson 
is seven and his mother just died of cancer. Some adults have told 
him that she's now an angel. The Bible doesn't teach that. I'm 
truthful when I talk with him about his Christian mother. "She's 
living with Jesus now. Do you think the two of them sit and talk 
about you? Maybe! I know she loves you very much." I bring his 
mother into every conversation because I know he wants and 
needs to talk about her. I use the present tense. His mother is alive. 

Have fun talking, but remember that you are still the adult. I've 
gotten under the table with kids to play in the tent, but when it's 
time for me to talk with adults, I expect children to respect that 
wish. We like each other and we're friends. Friends don't whine 
or hang on or tickle when it's the wrong time. 

Dream up ways to tell them they are loved. Tell them in 
person. Ask them about events that are important to them. Send 
them postcards during the week, an unusual way to "talk" with 
children. Smile a lot. In our church, we walk up to the front of the 
church for communion. I watch for the kids as they are coming 
back and smile as broadly as I can. Often they'll stop and hug me 
before going back to their seats. No words were spoken, but we 
just had the most wonderful conversation. 

Marlene LeFever is Director of Ministry Relations for David C. 
Cook Church Ministries. Used by permission from David C. Cook. 
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